Mediating planning and environmental disputes within the UK: Opportunities,
experiences and challenges.
Mediation is typically defined by reference to its qualities and features, such as “private,
informal, oral, more collaborative, facilitative, future-looking, interest-based processes
that bring parties to a calibrated, multi-dimensional, win-win remedy”(Xavier, 2005).
While litigation has persisted for years as the preferred method for solving most types of
disputes (Roberts,2009), mediation has experienced a marked increase in popularity for
particular types of disputes, such as construction, family and commercial disputes
(Hensler, 2003). It is moreover not a new or novel form of dispute resolution; it has in
fact been used to solve disputes for centuries (Folberg, 1983). Mediation over the years
has however been used for an increasingly broader range of disputes, which has given
rise to the question as to whether it should be used to solve planning and environmental
disputes (Hersperger, 2015).

Planning and environmental disputes are inevitable

because they encompass and affect a broad range of government, community and private
interests. They are also important in terms of their implications, because the outcome of
a dispute is rarely limited to the parties directly involved in the dispute. This gives rise
to the need to examine the potential role that mediation could (and should) play in such
disputes in the UK. This is because mediation has the potential to help the disputing
parties deal with differences in interests, both in the context of establishing consensus,
and also in resolving disputes when they do arise. It also has the ability to include and
address broader interests, and the views of other stakeholders. While litigation-type
disputes are typically geared towards achieving a win-lose outcome, mediation seeks to
achieve a negotiated compromise that takes into account the interests of all involved.
It may therefore be a highly suitable alternative to litigation in the field of planning and
environmental disputes.
Globally, mediation has proven to be extremely successful in enabling disputing parties
to engage in a constructive rather than destructive manner (Goldberg, 2003). For
example, in the context of construction disputes, which typically involve complex
agreements and time-sensitive contracts, mediation enables a particular dispute to be
solved quickly so that the contract itself does not become frustrated. This is just one
reason why construction and commercial contracts often feature a mediation/arbitration
clause, so as to avoid lengthy and costly litigation. It moreover provides for a cost1

effective and swift method of solving disputes in a more informal manner than litigation.
Such benefits produce the expectation that mediation of planning and environmental
disputes will result in quicker decisions, reduced time in determining applications,
greater efficiency and an overall cheaper system. However, it is important to recognise
that mediation is not automatically more beneficial than litigation, and its role and
advantages depends on the type of dispute involved. It is also important to point out that
mediation depends ultimately on the consent of the parties, and hence to impose it as a
compulsory method of dispute resolution would undermine the very qualities and
advantages that it claims to have over litigation.
The potential for mediation in the field of environmental and planning disputes has
certainly not gone unnoticed in the UK. In 1996, a public debate was commenced by Chief
Planning Inspector Chris Shepley concerning the potential benefits that mediation could
offer environmental and planning disputes (Shepley, 1997). It also addresses certain
important features and qualities of mediation that would need to be maintained and
protected in order for the benefits of mediation to become realised. This is an important
issue, because it addresses the fact that the success or failure of mediation for
environmental and planning disputes depends largely on how the mediation process is
structured for such disputes. Shepley for example emphasises the need to maintain
certain core standards in mediation for planning disputes, such as its voluntariness and
confidentiality. He also stresses that mediation should “not affect the rights of applicants
to go on to appeal, in the normal way; or the rights of local authorities to make democratic
decisions” (Shepley, 2007, pg49). Academic attention has also been given to such issues,
with prominent focus on the successes of mediation for environmental and planning
disputes in other jurisdictions, such as the US (Stubbs, 1997). Such interest did not
however provoke any major reforms in the UK; it merely resulted in the publication of
policy guidance and recognition of the potential benefits of mediation for such disputes
(Department for Communities and Local Government, 2006). Given the recognised
advantages of mediation in the field of planning and environmental disputes, it is quite
surprising that no major practical changes have been implemented in the UK. This forms
the main context of the research, in that it recognises and acts upon the need to progress
from theory to practice, and to develop an effective mediation framework for planning
and environmental disputes. It is moreover important to draw experience from other
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jurisdictions in which mediation is used for such disputes. The most prominent is
Scotland, although other jurisdictions such as Australia and the US will also prove helpful.
Identification of the advantages and challenges of such a system will provide useful
guidance on whether, and if so, how, a mediation framework for planning and
environmental disputes could be structured and implemented in the UK.
It is difficult to doubt or undermine the benefits that mediation has the potential to offer
planning and environmental disputes. It has for example been recognised that it could
reduce appeals, in that problems could be eased at an early stage rather than resorting to
an expensive and time-consuming appeal process (Barker, 2006). The UK government
has however taken relatively few tentative steps towards promoting mediation for
planning and environmental disputes. It has, for example, merely expressed that it
“support[s] the voluntary use of mediation within the planning system”, and recognised
the need to “work with relevant professional bodies to promote mediation services by
local authorities”(HM Government, 2007). It appears that policies and plans have lost
pace when they reach the implementation stage, giving rise to the need to determine how
a mediation framework for planning and environmental disputes may be best
implemented, and what such a framework would need to contain.
Planning disputes do not typically involve disputes concerning rights; they rather feature
a disagreement between a local authority and a landowner about what they consider to
be appropriate (Watson, 2016). This becomes all the more complicated due to the fact
that third parties are able to participate in and contribute to the debate. Planning and
environmental disputes may therefore often be more accurately defined as debates. This
further supports the claim that mediation is better suited to such disputes/debates
because it provides an arena for voicing opinions and arriving at a negotiated outcome
(Kaufman et al, 2014). It is therefore clear that there is convincing evidence to suggest
that mediation may play an important and valuable role in solving planning and
environmental disputes. It is further necessary to ensure that the mediation process is
tailored to suit the particular features of land and environmental disputes, so that
potential problems and challenges may be avoided or minimised. Examples from other
countries in which a structured mediation regime for planning and environmental
disputes has been implemented will provide guidance in this respect.
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